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ANNUAL REPORT 2007/2008

The parish of Whaley Bridge covers four wards; Fernilee, Taxal, Yeardsley and Furness Vale.  There are three councillors representing each ward and the council meets in the Mechanics Institute on the second Thursday of each month (except August).  Meetings are open to the press and public and local people are invited to address councillors during the agenda item “Open Forum” about any issues of concern.

Town Clerk
The Town Clerk is Mrs Stephanie Raybould.  The Clerk’s Office is within the Mechanics Institute and is open to the public between 9.00am and 12.30pm each weekday morning to provide information, advice and to deal with queries. Tel: 01663 733068.

New Ward Member for Fernilee
Cllr John Oliver resigned and was replaced by Cllr Jon Goldfinch, co-opted as the third ward member for Fernilee.

Councillors Expenses
Members of Whaley Bridge Town Council do not claim expenses although they are permitted to claim “out-of-pocket” expenses in accordance with statutory regulations.  They carry out their roles as town councillors voluntarily giving up time and effort for the benefit of the community.  Councillors must also declare a personal or pecuniary interest in items on the agenda in which they could influence decisions directly affecting themselves.

Planning Applications
All planning applications for the parish are considered by the council at their monthly meetings and relevant comments and recommendations made to the Planning Department at High Peak Borough Council.  Members of the public are also able to view all applications in the Clerk’s Office weekday mornings.

Precept, Income and Expenditure
The income for the year amounted to £74,196 and the expenditure was £72,661.

The precept for 2008/09 will be £64,085; this would increase the cost for the average Band D property council tax by 12p per month.  A summary of the income and expenditure account is attached.

Grants and Donations
The council gave grants and donations during 2007/08 to local organisations totalling £1,779 during the year.

Safer Neighbourhoods Team

In June 2007, PC Joanne Bradshaw was employed as the Safer Neighbourhood Constable for Whaley Bridge.  Our Police Community Support Officer is Patrick Findlay-Wilson.  They attend Council Meetings and liaise with councillors about crime and local community issues.

Bridge over River Goyt to Bingswood Trading Estate (Goyt River Bridge)

The second bridge over the River Goyt to Bingswood Industrial Estate is an ongoing project and vital to the regeneration of Whaley Bridge.  The cost of constructing the bridge will be over £1million.   The construction of this bridge will relieve congestion and improve highway safety in the centre of the town.  It will also mean that HGVs do not pass through the Canal Basin area, which will make it more attractive for appropriate development.  Economic regeneration of the existing Bingswood Trading Estate will be promoted due to the improved access.

The project is high priority for both High Peak Borough Council and Whaley Bridge Town Council but has been delayed by land acquisition problems.  Whaley Bridge Town Council has so far committed £15,000 towards the costs.  

New Community Facilities
The Community Consultation Report has now been published.  Thirteen recommendations have been summarised in the report commissioned by Whaley Bridge Association.  The WBA will now consider the recommendations and produce an Action Plan for future regeneration and development of the town.  It will join with other partners, including the WBTC, to lobby and attract funding for these recommendations to be realised.  The report can be seen in the Reading Room, Library and Footsteps and will shortly be available online at www.whaleybridge.com.

Brookfield Pond Nature Reserve

This nature reserve is owned and managed by the council.  It is open to the public at all times for enjoyment and relaxation.  The management of the fishing rights has now been leased to MSSAS (Moss Side Social Angling Society).  A full tree survey was carried out by Derbyshire County Council on 24th August 2006 and Phase 2 of the work schedule implemented last year at a cost of £770.

The path adjacent to the pond was cleared and resurfaced by members of the Community Service Team provided by Buxton Probation Office.  This labour is free of charge and the materials were paid for by WBTC.

Transhipment Warehouse and Canal Basin

British Waterways has received £50,000 from EMDA to carry out a Feasibility Study into the future use and development of the transhipment warehouse which has remained empty for many years.  An organisation called “Heritage Works” will be undertaking this study of the Grade II* listed building and the report will be published in August 2008.  A Conservation Management Plan has also been produced for this area by British Waterways.
Sports Pavilion and Multi Use Games Area

The Town Council owns and manages the MUGA and Sports Pavilion off Park Road, adjacent to the football pitches.  The facility is available for hire to the community but is underused and struggling to make ends meet due to the high costs of rates, electricity and repairs to the floodlights.   With the help of grant funding, it is hoped the surface of the MUGA can be upgraded.

Community Amateur Sports Club status is still being sought which will enable a claim for a reduction in the business rates paid to HPBC for the sports pavilion.  

Skatepark and BMX Track

This area is adjacent to the football pitches and is managed by the Town Council.  Regular inspections are undertaken by High Peak Borough Council to ensure that the area and equipment is safe, at a cost of £247 per year.  The facility is provided free of charge for the enjoyment of our younger age group.  

Annual Firework Display

The Town Council contributed £1800 towards the annual firework display in the Memorial Park this year.  

Christmas Tree for Whaley Bridge

The Town Council is exploring the possibility of planting a permanent tree in the Station Car Park border adjacent to Market Street.  This will, in time, reduce the sum of £875 spent each year on providing a tree for Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale.  Thanks must be given again to Footsteps for organising Father Christmas and his visit to the grotto in the Mechanics Institute.

Shop Smart/Shop Local Campaign

This scheme was introduced to encourage people to use our local shops and businesses.  A £50 monthly prize was given as an incentive to collecting the stamps and completing “passports” which could be entered into the monthly prize draw. WBTC contributed £150 towards this scheme.  The last draw will take place this month.

Hanging Baskets and Tubs

Seventy-four hanging baskets and 25 flower tubs are provided in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale by WBTC to enhance the town centres.  Grounds maintenance, including the cost of providing hanging baskets, cost the council in the region of £5,533 last year.  

Community Newsletter

The council produces a quarterly newsletter which is distributed to each household in the parish to keep the community informed about council activities, news, local events and contact information.  This costs the Town Council in the region of £1000 to print and distribute each year.

Sunnybank Allotment Site
This allotment site is managed by the Town Council providing 16 allotments.  There are now 40 names on the waiting list for allotments so the council is trying to identify an additional site.  Carrs Field at Horwich End was considered but was deemed unsuitable due to poor access, conservation area status and being the flood plain for Randall Carr Brook.  

The annual rent for an allotment is £20.

Parish Paths Map

The new, updated Parish Paths Map is now widely available and costs £1.50.  It gives details of all the public rights of way in the parish.

New Town Guides

A copy of the new Town Guide should have been delivered to every household in Whaley Bridge and Furness Vale.   It is a very useful booklet giving details of local organisations, contact details, street maps, photos and interesting articles.  It has been produced by the Town Council and is available free of charge from many outlets.

Community Service Teams and WBTC Projects

Buxton Probation Service has provided labour free of charge for three projects:

Extending the paved area in front of the sports pavilion, resurfacing the path alongside Brookfield Pond and resurfacing the footpath through the allotment site.

WBTC has provided the materials where required.

Mechanics Institute Refurbishments

The Town Council, as a corporate body, is the Trustee for the Mechanics Institute which is run as a registered charity.  In September 2007, the council paid £1220 to replace rotten windows in the toilets with new upvc frames.

Mevril Road Playground

Refurbishments to Mevril Road playground have just been completed by HPBC.

Cllr Mrs Linda Leather

Chair, Whaley Bridge Town Council                                                    1st May 2008
4

